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Dear Friends,

The last day of the month - and only one week since the last letter,
but it seems like two or three! What amazing, rich, full days they have
been. What unexpected gifts God has given so far this summer. We're only
half way through, but it looks like being a vintage year to savour for a
long time to come. Two nights ago, the housecount went over 500 for the
first time, and we think it may be over 450 from now until after the
industrial session.

Sitting in a translation cabin, while English was being spoken from the
platform, I tuned in to the languages next to me: Chinese, Polish and
Russian. On Friday, there were some magic moments of profoundly felt
emotion. Renate Assam, a young Austrian, told how at the time of the
Waldheim affair she had been led to face up to her country's past, not just
as victim of history, but as an architect and actor in the Nazi period.

A Russian philosopher followed her on the platform, and turned to the
theme of the before-breakfast sessions on 'inner freedom'. 'In the
totalitarian socialist countries, everything is decided ahead of time. From
the level of the electrons right up to Stalin, everything is decided for
you. My greatest experience has been the discovery of freedom. It happened
in three stages. Firstly, a freedom from the yoke of the state which stops
you thinking your own thoughts. Then there was the discovery of God, of an
inner freedom, of a world full of the unexpected, the miraculous, of divine
love for each individual. Finally, I've learnt here something for my life:
that inner freedom can't just be our private property. We must share it,
and refuse the privilege of being free on our own, alongside others who are
not yet free. It means also knowing how to share not just the qualities but
also the sins. I want to ask forgiveness of all those who have suffered at
the hands of my country: Eastern Europe, Poland, Czechoslovakia, Germany.
For the evil, but also the fear, the suffering, the lies.'

None of us ever dreamt we'd hear such words from the Soviet Union, and
they came at a time when the house was full with people from other areas of
tension and conflict - a large group from many of the different communities
of Lebanon, Greeks and Turks, Greek and Turkish Cypriots, Jew and
Palestinian, and thirty or so Poles. The next day, one of the Poles in turn
apologised for his hatred towards the Russian people. The Russian
philosopher commented before leaving that the hatreds boiling under the
surface in Eastern Europe are even greater than in Lebanon. Along with the
rebuilding of family life, this is the great task awaiting those who want to
work for the moral and spiritual re-armament of these countries, he
believes.

In my memory, Caux has never seen so many meetings going on at the same
time, so many different groups. As well as the main meetings, there have
been 'Mediterranean dialogue' seminars meeting in the theatre foyer,
'Preservation of the Creation' scientists, theologians and thinkers meeting
in the panorama room, young people meeting where they could (chorus
rehearsals have been held at 10.30pm!). We're perhaps a little glazed,
shell-shocked by it all. It will take time to digest, and yet as always.




